

MEMO Published May 30, 2019 · 10 minute read

The Cost of Trump's Immigration Policies





Akua Amaning
Social Policy & Politics
Fellow, 2018-2019

@TWSocialPol

From the moment he announced his candidacy for the presidency of the United States, Trump has been abhorrently transparent in his desire to limit immigration into our country and undermine protections for foreign nationals who are trying to escape life-threatening situations in their home countries. It seems, at this point, like Trump and his administration release a new anti-immigrant policy every day, and his draconian measures have wreaked havoc along the southern border and strained our immigration system. Many of his attempted changes are unconstitutional and have been blocked by the courts. And not a single one has fixed the real problems in our broken immigration system in fact, they've intentionally exacerbated them. The timeline below provides a complete picture of Trump's tenure thus far around immigration and the border. When you add up all of these actions and look at the full picture, you can see they are costing us dearly and squandering our opportunity to address the real problems we face.

2017

January

- The Border January 25: Trump issues an executive order calling for the construction of a wall on the southern border, more funding for detention facilities, expedited removal of undocumented immigrants, and the hiring of 5,000 new border patrol agents. ¹
- Sanctuary Cities January 25: Trump issues an executive order threatening to deny funding to sanctuary cities, calling for the hiring of 10,000 more Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) agents, and encouraging sanctions against countries that won't accept their deported nationals. ²
- Travel Ban January 27: Trump issues an executive order, blocking admission to the US for at least 90 days for nationals of seven countries (Iran, Iraq, Libya, Somalia, Sudan, Syria, and Yemen) who hold nonimmigrant visas or green cards. ³

March

 Travel Ban – March 6: Trump issues an executive order to revise the first travel ban (issued January 27 th) by removing Iraq from the list of banned countries, clarifying aspects of the travel ban process, and removing a blanket halt on Syrian refugees. ⁴

June

 Other – June 15: Trump rescinds the Deferred Action for Parents of Americans and Lawful Permanent Residents (DAPA) policy, which would have granted DACA-like protections to parents of legal residents and American citizens. ⁵

July

- Agency Action July 25: Jeff Sessions announces that localities receiving Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grants from the Department of Justice (DOJ) would need to meet two new conditions: 1) must honor requests by federal immigration officials to receive 48-hour notice prior to releasing certain detainees, and 2) must allow federal immigration officials access to local jails and prisons in order to interrogate prisoners. 6
- Cabinet Changes July 31: John Kelly leaves his position as Secretary of Homeland Security (DHS) to become the White House Chief of Staff, replacing Reince Priebus. 7

September

 Dreamers – September 5: Trump administration announces plans to terminate the Differed Action for Childhood Arrival (DACA) program, leaving Congress with just six months to implement a legislative fix. 8

October

 Dreamers – October 8: Trump releases a list of immigration policies that he says must be negotiated before he will consider any proposed DACA legislation, including funding for a border wall and restrictions on grant funding to sanctuary cities.

December

 Travel Ban – December 4: The Supreme Court issues a ruling, temporarily allowing the full enforcement of the latest ban on travel to the US by the six identified countries. ¹⁰

2018

January

- Dreamers January 9: The US District Court for the Northern District of California issues a preliminary injunction, blocking Trump from ending the DACA program and requiring the administration to continue to accept applications for renewal. ¹¹
- Dreamers January 22: A 69-hour government shutdown ends after congressional Democrats agree to reopen the government in exchange for Republicans agreeing to work towards finding a solution for the Dreamers and other contentious issues. 12

February

- The Border February 9: Congress ends a five-hour government shutdown after passing a spending bill that will keep the government open for another three weeks.
 Although it was short-lived, it is the second shutdown in just three weeks. ¹³
- Dreamers February 13: The US District Court for the
 Eastern District of New York issues the second preliminary
 injunction, temporarily blocking the Trump
 Administration from ending the DACA program. 14
- Dreamers February 15: The Senate votes on four immigration bills aimed at finding a legislative fix for expiring DACA program—all measures fail to pass. ¹⁵

March

• The Border – <u>March</u> 23: Trump reluctantly signs spending bill to avoid another government shutdown. ¹⁶

April

- Agency Action April 2: DOJ announces new quotas for immigration judges, requiring judges to close at least 700 cases per year. ¹⁷
- The Border April 4: Trump signs proclamation sending National Guard troops to the southern border, stating the border situation has reached "a point of crisis". 18

- Family Separation April 6: The Trump Administration announces a new zero-tolerance policy to prosecute everyone who crosses the US border without documentation. This begins the Trump administration's family separation crisis. ¹⁹
- Dreamers April 24: The US District Court for the District
 of Columbia rules that the Trump administration must
 continue accepting new applications from individuals
 seeking benefits under the DACA program, in addition to
 renewal applications. ²⁰

June

- Asylum June 11: Attorney General Jeff Sessions overrules an Immigration Board of Appeals ruling and mandates that victims of domestic or gang violence no longer qualify for asylum in the US. ²¹
- Family Separation June 20: Trump signs an executive order back-tracking on the zero-tolerance policy that led to family separation. ²²
- Family Separation June 26: The US District Court for the Southern District of California rules that over 2,300 children, separated from their families at the border, must be reunited by July 26th and issues a nationwide injunction banning the separation of migrant families. ²³

July

 Family Separation – July 27: More than 700 migrant children are still held under government supervision after the Trump administration fails to meet a court-ordered family reunification deadline. ²⁴

October

The Border – October 26: Secretary of Defense, James
 Mattis, approves a request from DHS to send an unknown
 number of members of the military to the southern
 border. ²⁵

Other – October 30: During an interview, Trump says he would sign an executive order to end birthright citizenship for babies born on US soil, to non-citizens and individuals residing in the country, without legal permission. ²⁶

November

- Cabinet Changes November 7: Attorney General Jeff
 Sessions resigns at the request of President Trump and is
 temporarily replaced by his chief of staff, Matthew
 Whitaker. ²⁷
- Dreamers November 8: US Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit upholds a preliminary injunction against the Trump administration's attempt to end the DACA program, ruling that the administration's reasons for ending the program were arbitrary. ²⁸

December

- Asylum December 20: DHS announces individuals attempting to enter the US without legal permission or proper documentation could be returned to Mexico while waiting for immigration proceedings. ²⁹
- The Border December 22: For the third time during Trump's presidency, a partial government shutdown begins after lawmakers are unable to come to an agreement on border wall funding. 30

2019

January

 The Border – January 19: The Trump Administration issues a \$5.7 billion plan to secure the southern border and end the partial government shutdown; it is rejected by Congress. 31

- The Border January 24: Two measures to end the partial government shutdown—one that includes \$5.7 billion in border wall funding and another with no funding for the wall—are rejected by the Senate. 32
- Asylum January 24: DHS implements new Remain in Mexico (Migrant Protection Protocols) policy, forcing some asylum seekers to wait in Mexico while their case is being processed. 33
- The Border January 25: The 35-day government shutdown ends after Congress and Trump reach an agreement for continuing resolution to fund the government without paying for the border wall. 34

February

- The Border February 3: The Pentagon announces that another 3,750 troops will be sent to the southern border to help place razor wire along the border and assist with surveillance operations, bringing the total number of active and National Guard troops to nearly 6,000. 35
- The Border February 14: Several immigration groups file a lawsuit in The United States District Court for the Northern District of California, challenging the Trump administration's Remain in Mexico asylum policy program. 36
- The Border February 15: Trump declares a national emergency after signing a spending bill with \$1.375 billion in funding for barriers on the southern border. ³⁷
- The Border February 26: In a 245-182 vote, The House passes a resolution to overturn Trump's declaration of national emergency on the southern border; the resolution goes to the Senate for a vote. 38

March

- Dreamers March 12: House Democrats introduce the Dream and Promise Act of 2019, which would establish a pathway to permanent residency and citizenship, for Dreamers and recipients of the Temporary Protected Status (TPS) and Deferred Enforced Departure (DED) programs. 39
- The Border March 14: The Senate votes on a resolution to overturn Trump's national emergency declaration at the southern border. The resolution passes 59-41. 40
- The Border March 15: Trump issues his first veto, rejecting a congressional resolution to overturn his national emergency declaration at the US-Mexico border. ⁴¹
- The Border March 26: The House fails to overturn
 Trump's veto for a resolution that would have blocked his
 national emergency declaration at the border. 42
- The Border March 26: Trump orders DOD to transfer \$1 billion for new border barrier construction along the US– Mexico border. 43
- The Border March 29: Trump threatens to shut down the US-Mexico border if the Mexican government doesn't "immediately" stop all undocumented migrants crossing into the US. 44

April

- The Border April 2: Trump walks back his threat to close the southern border, after widespread opposition from his own party. 45
- The Border April 5: The House of Representatives file lawsuit against Trump administration over the President's declaration of a national emergency in order to secure border wall funding. 46

- Asylum April 8: The District Court for the Northern
 District of California grants a preliminary injunction,
 blocking the Trump administration from requiring asylum seekers to remain in Mexico while they wait for an immigration court to hear their case. 47
- Cabinet Changes April 7: Secretary of DHS, Kirstjen Nielsen "resigns" from her position and is temporarily replaced by Customs and Border Protection (CBP) commissioner, Kevin McAleenan. 48
- Travel Ban April 15: The White House is weighing proposal to restrict travel for nations with a high percentage of visa overstays in the US. The plan would negatively affect mostly African countries. 49
- Asylum April 16: Trump administration continues
 Remain in Mexico policy after Court of Appeals for the
 Ninth Circuit places a hold on the District Court's April 8 th order to review submitted arguments on why the program should either be put on hold or remain in place. 50
- Agency Action April 19: Video surfaces of militia groups in New Mexico detaining groups of migrant families at gunpoint and then handing them to CBP agents. ⁵¹
- Asylum April 29: Trump orders new restrictions on asylum seekers at the southern border, which would force them to pay for asylum and work permits, create indefinite detention, and rush their cases through court without ensuring access to legal support. 52

May

- The Border May 1: The White House asks Congress for \$4.5 billion in emergency aid to address migrants crossing the southern border. ⁵³
- The Border May 1: DHS is expected to start a DNA testing pilot program at the southern border next week. 54

- Family Separation May 2: As of May, the Trump administration have separated at least 389 children from their migrant families since a federal court ordered the administration to stop the practice back in June 2018. 55
- Cabinet Changes May 6: Trump names Mark Morgan, former head of CBP under the Obama administration, as new director of ICE. 56
- Agency Action May 6: It is revealed that ICE is providing local police with a way to work around 'sanctuary' jurisdiction policies by allowing local authorities to make immigration arrests. ⁵⁷
- Asylum May 7: The US Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit reverses a preliminary injunction in favor of the Trump administration, ruling that they may continue implementing the *Return to Mexico* program until the court makes a final decision about the program. ⁵⁸
- The Border May 30: Trump threatens Mexico with 5% tariffs, increasing 5% each month until 25%, on goods exported to the United States, unless Mexico "substantially stops the illegal inflow of aliens." 59

TOPICS

IMMIGRATION 59

ENDNOTES

1. Exec. Order No. 13767 82 FR 8793 8793-8797 2017.

Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/executive-order-border-security-immigration-enforcement-improvements/?utm_source-link.

- 2. Exec. Order No. 13768 82 FR 8799 8799-8803 2017.

 Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/executive-order-enhancing-public-safety-interior-united-states/?utm_source=link.
- **3.** Exec. Order No. 13780 82 FR 13209 13209-13219 2017.
 Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:
 https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/executive-order-protecting-nation-foreign-terrorist-entry-united-states/?utm_source-link.
- 4. The White House, "Memorandum for the Secretary of State, the Attorney General, the Secretary of Homeland Security," Presidential Memorandum, March 6, 2017.

 Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/memorandum-secretary-state-attorney-general-secretary-homeland-security/?

 https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/memorandum-secretary-homeland-security/?

 https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/memorandum-secretary-homeland-security/?

 https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/memorandum-secretary-homeland-security/?

 https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/memorandum-secretary-homeland-security/?

 https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/memorandum-secretary-homeland-security/?
- United States, Department of Homeland Security, "Rescission of November 20, 2014 Memorandum Providing for Deferred Action for Parents of Americans and Lawful Permanent Residents ('DAPA")," Policy Memo, June 15, 2017. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/DAPA%20Cancellation%20Memo.pdf.
- 6. United States, Department of Justice, "Attorney General Sessions Announces Immigration Compliance Requirements for Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant Programs," Press Release, Last Updated November 8, 2017. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/attorney-general-sessions-announces-immigration-compliance-requirements-edward-byrne-memorial.
- 7. United States, Department of Homeland Security, "Statement from Secretary John F. Kelly," Press Release, Last Updated August 14, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.dhs.gov/news/2017/07/28/statement-secretary-john-f-kelly.

- Michael D. Sheer and Julie Hirschfeld Davis, "Trump Moves to End DACA and Calls on Congress to Act," New York Times, September 5, 2017. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:
 https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/05/us/politics/trum-p-daca-dreamers-immigration.html.
- Pavid Nakamura, "Trump Administration Releases Hard-line Immigration Principles, Threatening Deal on 'Dreamers'," Washington Post, October 8, 2017. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2017/10/08/trump-administration-releases-hard-line-immigration-principles-threatening-deal-on-dreamers/?
 utm_term=.82fd9832da2d.
- 10. Ariane de Vogue, "Supreme Court Lets Full Trump Travel Ban Take Effect," CNN, December 5, 2017. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.cnn.com/2017/12/04/politics/supreme-court-travel-ban/index.html.
- 11. Josh Gersten, "Judge Blocks Trump Wind-Down of Dreamers Program," *Politico*, January 9, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:
 https://www.politico.com/story/2018/01/09/trump-dreamers-daca-judge-333143.
- Viebeck, "House Votes to End Government Shutdown, Sending Legislation to Trump," Washington Post, January 22, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/powerpost/trump-slams-democrats-as-third-day-of-government-shutdown-begins/2018/01/22/3a3eecf0-ff25-11e7-9d31-d72cf78dbeee_story.html?utm_term=.f3892d310698.

13. Erica Werner and Mike DeBonis, "Senate Passes Sweeping Spending Bill, Sends Measure to House for Crucial Vote to End Government Shutdown," Washington Post, February 9, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

https://www.washingtonpost.com/powerpost/house-leaders-scramble-to-win-support-for-budget-deal-ahead-of-midnight-deadline/2018/02/08/4812e996-ocd9-11e8-8bod-891602206fb7_story.html?
utm_term=.8202ee4ca5bf.

- **14.** Max Greenwood and John Bowden, "Second Judge Blocks Trump Administration from Ending DACA," *The Hill*, February 13, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/373680-second-judge-issues-injunction-barring-trump-administration-from.
- **15.** Dylan Scott, "The Senate Put 4 Immigration Bills Up for a Vote. They All Failed," Vox, February 15, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/2/15/17017682/senate-immigration-daca-bill-vote-failed.
- 16. Julie Hirschfeld Davis and Michael D. Shear, "Trump Signs Spending Bill, Reversing Veto Threat and Avoiding Government Shutdown," New York Times, March 23, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/23/us/politics/trump-veto-spending-bill.html.
- 17. Tal Kopan, "Justice Department Rolls Out Case Quotas for Immigration Judges," *CNN*, April 2, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.cnn.com/2018/04/02/politics/immigration-judges-quota/index.html.
- **18.** Jill Colvin, "Trump Signs Proclamation Directing Troops to Secure Border," *AP News*, April 4, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.apnews.com/0217bec307e54fedab8126ec78281066.

- Announces Zero-Tolerance Policy for Criminal Illegal
 Entry," Press Release, Last Updated April 6, 2018.
 Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:
 https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/attorney-general-announces-zero-tolerance-policy-criminal-illegal-entry.
- **20.** Miriam Jordan, "US Must Keep DACA and Accept New Applications, Federal Judge Rules," *New York Times*, April 24, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/24/us/daca-dreamers-trump.html.
- 21. Maria Sacchetti, "Sessions: Victims of Domestic Abuse and Gang Violence Generally Won't Qualify for Asylum," Washington Post, June 11, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/immigration/sessions-signals-that-victims-of-domestic-abuse-and-gang-violence-generally-will-not-qualify-for-asylum/2018/06/11/45e54602-6d9e-11e8-bd50-b80389a4e569_story.html?utm_term=.71e2497ecce7.
- **22.** Exec. Order No. 13841 83 FR 29435 29435 -29436 2018.
 Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:
 https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/affording-congress-opportunity-address-family-separation/?utm_source=link.
- 23. Jonathan Stempel and Doina Chiacu, "US Judge Orders Migrant Families to be Reunited," Reuters, June 26, 2018.

 Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-immigration-aclu/judge-bars-separation-of-immigrants-from-children-orders-families-reunited-idUSKBN1JM2JA.
- **24.** Philip Bump, "The Status of More than 2,600 Children at One Point Held by the Government," *Washington Post*, July 27, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/politics/wp/2018/07/27/the-status-of-more-than-2600-children-at-one-point-held-by-the-government/?
 https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/politics/wp/2018/07/27/the-status-of-more-than-2600-children-at-one-point-held-by-the-government/?
 https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/politics/wp/2018/07/27/the-status-of-more-than-2600-children-at-one-point-held-by-the-government/?
 https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/politics/wp/2018/07/27/the-status-of-more-than-2600-children-at-one-point-held-by-the-government/?
 https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/politics/wp/2018/07/27/the-status-of-more-than-2600-children-at-one-point-held-by-the-government/?

- 25. Tal Axelrod, "Mattis Approves Plans to Send Troops to Border," *The Hill*, October 26, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/413333-mattis-approves-plans-to-send-troops-to-border-report.
- **26.** Julie Hirschfeld Davis, "President Wants to Use Executive Order to End Birthright Citizenship," *New York Times*, October 30, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2018/10/30/us/politics/trump-birthright-citizenship.html.
- **27.** "Jeff Sessions Forced Out as Attorney General After Constant Criticism From Trump," NPR, November 7, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.npr.org/2018/11/07/539109386/jeff-sessions-out-as-attorney-general-after-steady-drumbeat-of-criticism-from-tr.
- 28. Ariane de Vogue, Dan Berman, and Betsy Klein, "Appeals Court Says Administration Can't End DACA, Trump Says it Sets up Supreme Court Fight," CNN, November 9, 2018.

 Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:
 https://www.cnn.com/2018/11/08/politics/daca-9th-circuit/index.html.
- **29.** United States, Department of Homeland Security,"
 Secretary Kirstjen M. Nielsen Announces Historic Action to Confront Illegal Immigration," Press Release, Last Updated December 20, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019.
 Available at:
 https://www.dhs.gov/news/2018/12/20/secretary-nielsen-announces-historic-action-confront-illegal-immigration.
- **30.** Michael Collins and David Jackson, "Federal Government Shutdown to Begin at Midnight after House, Senate Fail to Resolve Budget Impasse," *USA Today*, December 21, 2018. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2018/12/21/government-shutdown-lawmakers-have-just-hours-strike-budget-deal/2383394002/.

- **31.** Ayesha Rasco and Domenico Montanero, "Democrats Reject Trump Border Wall Proposal, Calling it a 'Non-Starter'," NPR, January 19, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.npr.org/2019/01/19/686876605/trump-offers-temporary-immigrant-protections-for-5-7-billion-in-wall-money.
- **32.** Clare Foran, "Senate Blocks Competing Proposals to Reopen Government," *CNN*, January 24, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.cnn.com/2019/01/24/politics/senate-votes-shutdown-congress/index.html.
- **33.** United States, Department of Homeland Security, "Migrant Protection Protocols," Press Release, Last Updated January 29, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.dhs.gov/news/2019/01/24/migrant-protection-protocols.
- 34. Erica Werner, Mike DeBonis, and John Wagner, "Trump Signs Bill to Open the Government, Ending the Longest Shutdown in History," Washington Post, January 25, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/senate-leaders-continue-to-seek-a-deal-to-end-shutdown-that-will-satisfy-trump/2019/01/25/09c898dc-20ad-11e9-8e21-59a09ff1e2a1_story.html?

 utm_term=.3737325b1777.
- **35.** Matthew Schwartz, "Pentagon Deploying 3,750 Troops to Southern Border," NPR, February 4, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.npr.org/2019/02/04/691222383/pentagon-deploying-3-750-troops-to-southern-border.
- **36.** Julia Ainsley, "Rights Groups Sue Trump Admin for Making Asylum-Seekers Wait in Mexico," *NBC News*, February 14, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/immigration/rights-groups-sue-trump-admin-making-asylum-seekers-wait-mexico-n971781.

- **37.** Jordan Fabian, "Trump Declares National Emergency at Border," *The Hill*, February 15, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/430092-trump-signs-emergency-declaration-for-border.
- **38.** Erica Werner, Seung Min Kim, Paul Kane, and John Wagner, "House Passes Resolution to Nullify Trump's National Emergency Declaration," Washington Post, February 26, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/powerpost/house-sponsor-of-resolution-to-nix-emergency-declaration-acknowledges-uphill-battle-on-overriding-expected-trump-veto/2019/02/26/22104532-39d2-11e9-aaae-69364b2ed137_story.html?utm_term=.2f8e5eddcf79.
- **39.** United States, Congress, House, "American Dream and Promise Act of 2019," Congress.gov, 116th Congress, 1st session, H.R. 6, introduced March 12, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/6/text
- **40.** Clare Foran and Ted Barrett, "Senate Passes Resolution to Overturn Trump's National Emergency Declaration," *CNN*, March 14, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.cnn.com/2019/03/14/politics/senate-vote-trump-national-emergency-declaration-resolution/index.html.
- **41.** Michael Tackett, "Trump Issues First Veto After Congress Rejects Border Emergency," *New York Times*, March 15, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/15/us/politics/trump-veto-national-emergency.html.
- **42.** Erica Werner, "House Fails to Override Trump Veto on Southern Border Emergency," *Washington Post*, March 26, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/powerpost/house-fails-to-override-trump-veto-on-southern-border-emergency/2019/03/26/41e5bfee-4fdb-11e9-a3f7-78b7525a8d5f_story.html?utm_term=.5307bb101e7d.

- **43.** Bill Chappell, "Pentagon Takes \$1 Billion From Military Personnel Account to Build Border Fence," *NPR*, March 26, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.npr.org/2019/03/26/706795716/pentagon-authorizes-1-billion-for-fence-construction-at-mexico-border.
- **44.** Rebecca Morin, "Trump Threatens to Close the US-Mexico Border Next Week: 'I'm Not Playing Games',"

 Politico, March 29, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.politico.com/story/2019/03/29/trump-close-us-mexico-border-1243493.
- **45.** Ayesha Rascoe, "Trump Walks Back Treats to Close US Border, Giving Mexico a '1-Year Warning'," NPR, April 4, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.npr.org/2019/04/04/709933534/trump-walks-back-threat-to-close-u-s-border-giving-mexico-a-1-year-warning.
- **46.** Katie Bernard, "House to File Lawsuit Challenging Trump's National Emergency at the Border," *CNN*, April 4, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.cnn.com/2019/04/04/politics/house-border-lawsuit/index.html.
- **47.** Dareh Gregorian, "Judge Blocks Trump Administration Policy of Returning Asylum Seekers to Mexico," *NBC News*, April 8, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/immigration/judge-orders-halt-trump-policy-returning-asylum-seekers-mexico-n992271.
- **48.** Zolan Kanno-Youngs, Maggie Haberman, Michael D. Shear, and Erich Schmitt, "Kirstjen Nielsen Resigns as Trump's Homeland Security Secretary," *New York Times*, April 7, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/07/us/politics/kirstjen-nielsen-dhs-resigns.html.
- **49.** Ted Hesson, "White House Weighs Travel Restrictions for Countries with Frequent Visa Overstays," *Politico*, April 15, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.politico.com/story/2019/04/15/travel-ban-visa-overstay-1356417.

- **50.** "Appeals Court Rules Trump's 'Remain in Mexico' policy can Proceed for Now," *CBS News*, April 13, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.cbsnews.com/news/appeals-court-rules-trumps-remain-in-mexico-policy-can-proceed-for-now/.
- **51.** Catherine E. Shoichet, Deanna Hackney, Geneva Sands, and Paul P. Murphy, "A Militia Group Detained Migrants at the Border. The ACLU Calls it Kidnapping," *CNN*, April 19, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.cnn.com/2019/04/19/us/border-militia-migrants/index.html.
- Additional Measures to Enhance Border Security and Restore Integrity to Our Immigration System,"

 Presidential Memorandum, April 29, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-memorandum-additional-measures-enhance-border-security-restore-integrity-immigration-system/.
- 53. Erica Werner, Maria Sacchetti, and Nick Miroff, "White House Asks Congress for \$4.5 Billion in Emergency Spending at Border," Washington Post, May 1, 2019.

 Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/white-house-asks-congress-for-45-billion-in-emergency-spending-for-border/2019/05/01/725e2864-6c23-11e9-8f44-e8d8bb1df986_story.html?

 utm_term=.ba159a244a43.
- **54.** Nick Miroff, "Homeland Security to Test DNA of Families at Border in Cases of Suspected Fraud," *Washington Post*, May 1, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/immigration/homeland-security-to-test-dna-of-families-at-border-in-cases-of-suspected-fraud/2019/05/01/8e8c042a-6c46-11e9-a66d-a82d3f3d96d5_story.html?

- **55.** Rick Jervis and Alan Gomez, "Trump Administration has Separated Hundreds of Children from Their Migrant Families Since 2018," USA Today, May 2, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2019/05/02/border-family-separations-trump-administration-border-patrol/35639900002/.
- **56.** Shannon Van Sant, "President Trump Names Mark Morgan, Former Border Patrol Chief, To Lead ICE," NPR, May 5, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.npr.org/2019/05/05/720481627/president-trump-names-mark-morgan-former-border-patrol-chief-to-lead-ice.
- **57.** Abigail Hauslohner, "ICE Provides Local Police a Way to Work Around 'Sanctuary' Policies, Act as Immigration Officers," *Washington Post*, May 6, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at:

 <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/immigration/ice-provides-local-police-a-way-to-work-around-sanctuary-policies-act-as-immigration-officers/2019/05/06/f651ff38-7029-11e9-9eb4-0828f5389013_story.html?utm_term=.7ac0488c4a77.
- **58.** Associated Press, "Trump Can Keep Sending Asylum-Seekers to Wait in Mexico, Appeals Court Rules," *NBC News*, May 8, 2019. Accessed May 13, 2019. Available at: https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/trump-can-keep-sending-asylum-seekers-wait-mexico-appeals-court-n1003386.
- **59.** United States, The White House, "Statement from the President Regarding Emergency Measures to Address the Border Crisis," Press Release, May 30, 2019. Accessed May 31, 2019. Available at:

 https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/statement-president-regarding-emergency-measures-address-border-crisis/